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[00:00:00] 
 
J. Maurice Hopkins was born in Goochland, Virginia in 1947, but he was raised in 
Richmond, Virginia.  He grew up in the Jackson Ward community, which was a middle 
class African American community.  At that time, it was a segregated community and 
had many Black businesses and institutions.  Hopkins notes that when integration was 
enacted it diminished those businesses.   
 
[00:03:49] 
 
On the outskirts of downtown in the northern corridor was an area called Brookfield 
Gardens, where Arthur Ashe and his family lived. Arthur’s father, [Arthur Ashe, Senior 
was employed by the City of Richmond Parks and Recreation Department and 
managed a recreational area called Brookfield.  Brookfield was located across a major 
thoroughfare from Brookfield Gardens and housed a swimming pool, tennis courts, 
three baseball fields.]  Near Brookfield was Virginia Union University which had a 
football field. Hopkins was about 7 or 8 years old when he met the Ashes.  He met 
Johnnie Ashe first from their time together in the Boy Scouts.  Johnnie was more 
universal in his ability to play a variety of different sports. While Arthur was more app to 
play baseball and tennis. He didn’t spend much time with Arthur Ashe, as he was being 
groomed very young for tennis.  The tennis courts at Brookfield were next door to the 
Ashe family home.   
 
[00:07:23] 
 
They would play a number of sports at Brookfield.  He didn’t see much of Arthur Ashe 
after he left for St. Louis in his senior year of high school.  William Red played on the 
same high school tennis team.  Stuart Thacker was Ashe’s teammate when they played 
doubles.  Both were not friends of Ashe, just teammates.  Ashe was very studious in 
both school and tennis.   
 
[00:11:04] 
 
A local magazine, Richmond Magazine, produced a special edition of Arthur Ashe.  One 
of the articles focuses Brookfield, “A Place for Us.” The article features people who grew 
up with Ashe.  [Hopkins has a photograph of Ashe’s first teammates at Maggie L. 
Walker High School where Stuart Thacker, William Redd and others were pictured. 
They were his teammates and not necessarily all friends]. 
 
[00:14:00] 
 



Hopkins describe himself as mostly a fan of Ashe.  They all attended Maggie Lena 
Walker High School.  Ashe has a statue on Monument Ave in Richmond.  Most of the 
statues on the famed Monument Ave were torn down during the period of social unrest.  
Ashe’s statue still stands although it had been vandalized.  Ashe is buried in Woodland 
Cemetery next to his mother.   
 
[00:18:14] 
 
Hopkins has written a number of articles stating the city has not been as fair to Ashe as 
they should be.  Hopkins believes that as a native to the area, Ashe should have been 
given more credit.  Most recently a thoroughfare has been named after Ashe. Prior to 
his death, Ashe had a conversation with a local artist Paul DiPasquale about what he 
would want a statue of himself to look like.  After Ashe’s passing, we’re told that 
DiPasquale, received a letter from Ashe, describing what they had discussed.  
DiPasquale completed the statue of Ashe on his own.  The statue never had public 
approval. It was important to be on Monument Ave because it represented the former 
confederate attitude that existed in the city and having Ashe statue there would open up 
doors to other people of color having statues in the famed location.  It was a challenge 
to get the statue on Monument Ave. 
 
[00:22:17] 
 
Hopkins was not on the committee to get the statue erected.  Lawrence Douglas Wilder 
was the first African American governor of Virginia and was in office when Arthur Ashe 
passed away.  The Wilder and Ashe family were close.  Doug Wilder was close to Ashe 
during his run for office and during his administration.  Ashe laid in state in the Virginia 
State Capital when he passed.  He was the first to lie in state since Stonewall Jackson 
in 1863.  Wilder supported the efforts to get Ashe’s statue erected on Monument Ave.   
 
[00:25:47] 
 
Hopkins explains that being erected without public support referred to the fact that the 
public had no say in how the statue looked.  Ashe left Maggie Walker High School to 
attend high school in St. Louis during his senior year.  Hopkins was an incoming 
freshman that year.  Hopkins did not have personal, first person experiences with Ashe.  
He is the president of the Maggie Walker High School Alumni Mass Classes 
Organization, as a result, Hopkins knows students who attended the school from 1938-
79. 
 
[00:29:22] 
 
Hopkins was responsible for getting Ashe inducted into the 2020 Virginia Interscholastic 
Association Hall of Fame.   


